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[Group 7 commenced at 12.01 p.m.] 
 
 
Assessor:  As I understand it we are faced with Group 7 now, which relates to the objection 

from Maple Oak Limited, and the evidence we have is from Mr Scott McCallum, 
welcome Mr McCallum. Do you have anybody else with you? 

 
Mr McCallum:  Sir, I have Keith Aitken from Grimleys and also Mr George Kerr from Robertson 

Partnership. 
 
Assessor: Thank you very much; and am I correct in thinking that the issues still in dispute are 

acquisition of land; business operations; access, contractual obligations; retain and 
residential development, including noise and vibration?  

 
Mr McCallum:  Yes sir, but we would only like to progress oral evidence on access. 
 
Assessor:  On access; are there any updates that you want to bring to my attention?  [Confers]  

Things have moved on; they go a bit faster on occasion, Mr Lake!    
 
Mr Lake:  Perhaps at the outset I could ask Mr Sheridan just to identify once again that we 

should be looking at the same sheet as for the previous group, that is Sheet 41? 
 
Mr Sheridan:  That is correct. 
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Q.   And so the relationship exists between the various works proposed and the property is in 
fact going to be exactly the same as well, because it is the same property? 

A. Exactly the same, yes. 
 
Q. First then, turning to the question of access, which is now the only issue on which 

evidence is to be taken, could I ask has there been any development on this over and 
above what is stated in the Promoter’s written evidence? 

 
Ms Gribben:  Yes, there has been.  On 22 January, we provided a draft agreement to Maple 

Oak for consideration, which we consider provides a framework for further discussion 
and should resolve all of the issues that are around the table.  That agreement 
addresses the concern regarding access/land take. It provides for step-in rights to 
undertake the construction activity, and it addresses the extent of land taken on the 
access road.  

 
Q. By “step-in”, should we understand that it is similar as you have described for another 

objector, that if the landowner is able to take possession of and carry out the access 
works before the Promoter is on site, you would be happy to allow that other party to do 
the works provided they were done to an appropriate standard? 

A. That is correct. 
 
Q. And it is anticipated that there would be an agreement which would record what the 

appropriate standard was? 
A. That is correct. 
 
Q. And do we understand that there has been a dialogue in an attempt to identify what 

would be required by means of an access road on the Maple Oak land? 
A. Yes, there has been extensive discussion with Maple Oak as to their requirements, and 

the intended deliverables under this project.  There is broad consensus that the two are 
compatible and we are now at this stage agreeing terms.  The draft as I mentioned has 
only just been provided to Maple Oak and we have not yet received comments from 
them, but we are confident that the issues will be resolved following continued dialogue. 

 
Q. So that is taking account of the route and taking account of which party could actually be 

the one to install the access,  Just one question in relation to timing.  It is claimed by 
Maple Oak that they require the access either by 1 April 2009 or certainly by 1 January 
2010. Can we be clear that no commitment has been provided to provide the access by 
that date? 

A. No, no commitment has been given on the timing, but the step-in rights do allow 
whichever party is able to progress these matters first to deliver that, which we consider 
addresses that concern. 

 
Q. Thank you very much. 
 
Assessor:  Do I understand, Mr McCallum, that you are resting?  [Yes] 
 
Mr McCallum:  Yes, sir, we are resting on issues 1-4.  If I may, in relation to the access issue if 

I may take a couple of minutes to summarise the current position from the objector’s 
viewpoint, the Promoter’s dialogue has been two attempts, one telephone conference 
and one meeting, in which the respective programming issues were discussed.  We 
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received this draft agreement from the Promoter, which I have forwarded for my clients’ 
comments.  Unfortunately I don’t have their instructions as yet on that. 

 
 From my initial review of the agreements there are a number of issues which do need to 

be gone into a little, and in addition to which we will have to have some movement to 
address our concerns.   

 
I think perhaps our principal concern is that the draft agreement as it is current drafted 
only gives Maple Oak the right to construct a road access over a part of the access 
routes, and therefore in effect we could construct the access point but that would be a 
road to nowhere, so our concerns are perhaps not quite fully addressed in the 
agreement.  I did discuss that issue briefly with the agents for Network Rail yesterday, 
and they confirmed that those were the instructions; but perhaps there has been some 
misunderstanding. 

 
 The position therefore is that further discussions are required in relation to the draft 

agreement that is on the table.  There are a number of points as well in relation to 
commercial terms which we will have to discuss.  So at this point in time I would say that 
there is no agreement which is acceptable, so no binding agreement as yet, but 
progress has been made.  However, given this is our last opportunity to comment, I 
would perhaps like to address my concerns to you and to see how the Bill could perhaps 
address the concerns, but at the same time work to progress an agreement with 
Network Rail. 

 
Assessor:  I am here to take evidence, so you would not be able to address anything to me 

directly, but you might be able to question as the witnesses if you want to do that? 
 
Mr McCallum:  No, I am sorry sir, I don’t mean that; I mean that I would like to put our evidence 

to you as the Head of the Committee, and you may be able to help us. 
 
Q. Of course, I would be delighted to receive it.  Just to cut matters as short as possible 

whilst you make your case, is this a resolvable matter, or a series of resolvable matters? 
A. I think this is a resolvable matter. If it is purely a timing and programming issue it is a 

practical issue, and it is an issue which we have been trying to resolve through 
agreement. 

 
Q. Let’s focus in on those matters which are critical, and I am going to ask you at the end 

whether we are going to get a result by the close of play – not today but when I close 
these hearings.  [Confers]  We would like to focus very firmly on the access, obviously, 
since that is what you are giving evidence on, but also as I understand it, your difficulty is 
that you are only getting part access? 

A. Certainly in terms of access I have to split up access to the access as being maintained 
as we heard for Edgar Allen.  That access is not in its current state of any use to the 
future development of the site. 

 
Q. I understand. If you would care to address questions to the Panel of witnesses then that 

is the method to proceed. 
A. Certainly.  I would address questions to the Panel first, and then I would like an 

opportunity to call my witnesses to take everyone through things? 
 
Q. Of course, yes. 
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Mr McCallum:  Thank you.  Am I correct in saying that there has been a focus on targeting the 

future use of this site, given that the Edgar Allen use is a pain-free use?  Am I correct in 
saying that in our negotiations the focus has been on trying to address problems for the 
future development? 

 
Ms Gribben:  That is correct, that is what we have discussed today and that is what we have 

made clear in our evidence. 
 
Q. Just in terms of the draft agreement which we have been presented with, can I ask was 

it the intention that Maple Oak would only have access to construct a road over the area 
which is – just let me find it on the plan – 772? 

A. I have to confess you have the advantage of me, because I am afraid I am unsighted on 
the conversation which you had with my Parliamentary agent yesterday, for which I can 
only apologise, so I am not actually sighted on the issue.   

 
 Perhaps I can clarify our draft of intention if I can’t respond to your particular question at 

this time?  Our intention has been to facilitate a seamless transition between both 
projects, so that whichever developer very simply is on site first can construct the 
required works.  As part of that process, we have identified to you there needs to be 
recognition of some of the issues such as collateral warranties to address the ongoing 
maintenance period, the standards and so on.  I consider we can address all these 
things I am very happy to commit to having a meeting with you in the next few – well, I 
am not giving evidence, but I am happy to have a dialogue with you to resolve this, but I 
really cannot answer your specific questions as I am not sighted in the discussion which 
you had with my Parliamentary agent. 

 
 However, our intention very simply is to ensure that there is a clean break, which is if 

you are in a position to go on to the ground you can construct the works.  There does 
need to be an issue that is addressed prior to the ongoing maintenance and collateral 
warranties, but we consider that those are technical issues which are very capable of 
resolution. 

 
Q. Sir, perhaps if I could call my witnesses to give an overall view of our concerns? 
 
Assessor:  I can see why you would like to adopt that procedure, but I would prefer just to go 

through each one of the issues as we were dealing with them and then to go into the 
usual exchange. 

 
Mr Lake:  Sir, we are rather jumping ahead to Issue 3 there; perhaps we should go back to 

Issue No. 1 and take it, if that would be of most assistance? 
 
Assessor:  By all means.  The Clerk is indicating that he thought that had already been dealt 

with, but let’s go back and do it systematically. 
 
Mr Lake:  It might assist someone reading this in future if we do that.  The first issue is:  
 
 1.  Acquisition of land 
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 We have heard that the objector is resting on their objection in relation to that.  However, 
just to update the Assessor and the Committee, has there been any development in the 
position over and above that state in the Promoter’s written evidence? 

 
Ms Hunter:  Yes.  This has been a commitment included within the draft agreement which has 

been provided to the objector. We have given a commitment as far reasonably practical 
to limit the extent of the land acquired to the minimum required for the construction of the 
works. 

 
Q. So because they were concerned that more was going to be taken than was actually 

needed, you will do what you can to ensure that no more than is necessary is taken? 
A. That is correct, yes. 
 
Q. That is the only issue I wanted to raise. 
 
Assessor:  Thank you, and Mr McCallum is resting, so we can move on. 
 
Mr Lake:  The second issue is that of: 
 
 2.  Business operations, including construction programming 
 
 Once again is there anything to add to what is already stated in the Promoter’s written 

evidence? 
 
Ms Hunter:  Yes.  We received the programme from the objector in terms of their development, 

which has been circulated amongst the project team for review in line with our 
construction programme. 

 
Ms Gribben:  And if I could add to that, again this will be reflected in the draft agreement in 

terms of commitment to ongoing dialogue and consultation. 
 
Q. Perhaps for the avoidance of doubt, as far as the Promoter has been made aware, the 

date on which Maple Oak will get access to the site and be able to start the development 
will be 1 April 2009? 

 
Ms Hunter:  That is correct, yes. 
 
Q. That is the only matter I have to raise on the second issue. 
 
Assessor:  Thank you very much, and Mr McCallum is resting.  We are on to: 
 
 3.  Access 
 
 Again, we keep coming back round to access.   
 
Mr Lake:  Perhaps I should clear matters up for the avoidance of doubt.  I think we have already 

heard in evidence that there has been a draft agreement which is intended to provide 
step-in rights and record certain commitments that have already been communicated to 
Maple Oak, is that correct? 

 
Ms Hunter:  That is correct, yes.  
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Q. In terms of Maple Oak’s ability to construct a route if they were on site first, should we 

understand that it is proposed that the site route to be constructed and the standard to 
which it is to be constructed are matters which would have to be agreed between Maple 
Oak and the Promoter? 

A. Yes, it would have to meet the Promoter’s obligation for it to be to an adoptable 
standard. 

 
Q. But in terms of the land on which they can build it, clearly if Maple Oak were to be 

building it, it presupposes that they are building on land that they own? 
A. That is correct. 
 
Q. So the issues of compulsory acquisition of land do not arise if they are to carry out the 

construction? 
A. No. 
 
Q. I think that is the only matter I needed to clarify on that. 
 
Assessor:  Thank you very much.  Now, we did take some matters on access.  Have all 

matters of clarification on access as far as you are concerned been dealt with? I have 
already had Mr McCallum questioning some of your witnesses, so let’s get things into 
order. Do you have any clarification on access? 

 
Mr Lake:  On access?  No, nothing. 
 
Assessor:  I am obliged.  Mr McCallum you have already addressed questions to these 

witnesses.  I will give you an opportunity of there is anything else on access here, or are 
you completed in your questioning? 

 
Mr McCallum:  One further access point, just a point of clarification.  You noted there that the 

access route would be over land owned or, if I can say over which Maple Oak have an 
option to purchase.  As we have discussed, one of Maple Oak’s primary concerns is that 
Network Rail through the operation of the Bill will have the power to compulsorily 
purchase that land.  Can I confirm that you have indicated in the past that you can make 
no guarantees in relation to the timing of compulsory purchase? 

 
Ms Gribben:  Yes, we have confirmed that to you. 
 
Q. Thank you. 
 
Assessor:  Anything further? 
 
Mr Lake:  No, sir. 
 
Assessor:  Moving on to the next matter then , which is: 
 
 4.  Contractual obligations 
 
Mr Lake:  Could I ask the same question, is there anything to add to what is already in the 

Promoter’s written evidence? 
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Ms Gribben:  Merely again, we can confirm that we have prepared an agreement to try to 
address those concerns. 

 
Assessor:  Thank you; and you are resting Mr McCallum.   
 
Mr Lake:  I have been asked whether we can have a brief pause here? 
 
Assessor:  Yes, do change your witnesses around – or add to them, is it? 
 
[Mr Sheridan leaves, Bernadette McKell and Andy Irwin return] 

 
Mr Lake:  We now come to the fifth issue, which is: 
 
 5.  Retail and residential development, including noise and vibration 
 
 This is something else where Maple Oak determine that they wish to rest on their written 

evidence.  Can I just ask, has there been any development of the position beyond that 
stated in the written evidence for the Promoter? 

 
Ms Gribben:  No. 
 
Assessor:  And you are resting Mr McCallum?  [Yes]  Thank you very much.  Now, we have 

reached the point, Mr McCallum when we can hear your evidence from Group 7, and 
you have indicated to me already, thank you, that your evidence witnesses are Mr Keith 
Aitken, Mr George Kerr?  [Yes]   

 
[Witnesses leave; George Kerr and Keith Aitken take their place] 

 
Assessor:  If we are ready to proceed? 
 
Mr McCallum:  Yes, sir.  Mr Aitken of Grimleys will answer questions on retail and residential 

development, the details of that development, and also the potential impact of the Bill in 
relation to access to the site.  Our second witness, Mr Kerr, is from Robertson 
Partnership. He is the project manager and can perhaps illustrate by way of plans the 
precise land take, because we are going to talk about a few different routes and Mr Kerr 
can perhaps provide clarification. 

 
Assessor:  That is fine, just proceed in your own time. 
 
Mr McCallum:  Thank you.  Mr Aitken, can you tell the Assessor your involvement in the Maple 

Oak retail and residential development to date, and your role?  
 
Mr Aitken:  Indeed I can. 
 
Assessor:  We can take these preliminaries as read, this is not like a planning inquiry, so the 

professional qualifications are taken as read.  Your involvement, though, would be of 
some interest. 

 
Mr Aitken:  Thank you, sir.  Just to confirm, I and my team have acted as consultants prior to 

Carillion, who are current owners of the site, Mowlem Plc who indeed were bought by  
Carillion back in 2006.  We have had a long outstanding involvement in this site since 
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2001.  We achieved the planning consent on behalf of Mowlem in August 2004, details 
of which have I am sure been fully circulated, to comprise a retail development of 
approximately 8,000 square metres together with car park together with petrol filling 
station, and also for a residential development to the rear of the site of up to 200 
residential units. That planning consent also was in detail for the new access required to 
the site.  Critically of course the existing access to the site is insufficient to cater for that 
new development, and therefore consent was granted in August 2004. 

 
 Since that point we then sought to relocate Edgar Allen to an alternative site but that 

took some time to deliberate over – or they took some time to deliberate over – and in 
December 2005 there was the corporate takeover of Mowlem by Carillion, at which point 
it was decided to sell that subsidiary to Balfour Beatty Ltd.  Since then an option 
agreement has been signed, in September 2006, to acquire the site. 

 
 During this latter period we were instructed to seek interest from supermarket operators 

for the retail element of the site, and in July of last year (2006) we received four bids 
from the main operators.  We are now in a private and confidential lock-out situation – 
and by “lock-out”, I mean an exclusive arrangement with one of those operators, who will 
be seeking to create a new 85,000 square foot gross, that is store, plus car park plus 
petrol filling station, and we are seeking to conclude missives by April of this year. 

 
 Similarly to the last part of 2006, we were engaged with one residential developer who 

had actually approached us to acquire the residential land, but we felt we needed to 
work on the planning consent a little bit further because it was not quite right in the 
context of Bathgate, in that a small percentage of the 200 units were allocated to family 
housing, so we sought to increase that allocation.  At the end of December of last year 
(2006) we had consent from West Lothian Council to increase that density to 63 units 
from 25.  That renders the residential element of the site much more marketable, and we 
are now under review with that party which approached us but we are likely to bring 
other parties into the equation to negotiate with. 

 
 To summarise, we are now at an advanced stage with a supermarket operator.  The end 

of value of that supermarket will be in the order of £25 million to £28 million depending 
on where yields go, and residentially we are looking at circa 120 residential units split 
between apartments and family, which would produce a final capital value of around £21 
million.  So we are now sitting on a very valuable site, and that summarises our position 
and role to date. 

 
Q. Thank you. Can you also clarify a bit about timings going forward in terms of 

programming of the development? 
A. Yes, I can.  As I have said, we are likely to conclude our missive with a supermarket 

operator by April of this year. I think the residential development will follow shortly there-
after, certainly during 2007.  As has been already mentioned, Edgar Allen are committed 
to the site until March 2009, and it is at that point that we are gearing up towards 
physically constructing. 

 
Assessor:  Sorry to interrupt you, but could I just ask something?  What type of planning 

permission do you have at the moment 
A. It is outline and detailed in part. It is detailed relative to the access and it is in outline 

relative to the density of residential and the extent of retail. 
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Mr McCallum: So you have detailed planning permission for an access? 
A. For access, yes. 
 
Assessor:  Is that a document which is before us? 
 
Mr McCallum:  I don’t believe it is, sir, but it is something that we can provide to you. 
 
Assessor:  You are indicating it is critical, and it seems rather important that I have a sight of it. 
 
Mr Aitken:  I could send that in within the next 24 hours. 
 
Q. You recall just the point on your evidence that the proposal before us today is for a 

railway, not the merits of your own application, however many jobs or millions of pounds 
it may bring into Bathgate? 

A. I understand. 
 
Q. Thanks very much. 
 
Mr McCallum: Can you outline for the Assessor, Mr Aitken, any close concerns in relation to 

timing of a permanent access and the route of that access, and how that fits into the 
development? 

A. Yes. It is absolutely critical that we have some certainty relative to access and as it 
stands we do not have that certainty despite ongoing. I am not personally involved with 
the negotiations with Network Rail, but I am aware that there has been regular dialogue 
and that is encouraging. However, we do require to agree timing relative to an access 
that is acceptable to all parties. 

 
 I am aware of our existing consented access, obviously, and I am also aware  – and 

George may mention this – of the proposals for a new access, or an alternative access, 
and there have been many discussions regarding those various types of access.  The 
latest version I can confirm does appear and is unacceptable to my client and indeed the 
operators; but the issue is one of timing and certainty relative to timing.  That is critical to 
allow us to programme and move forward, and I do not believe we have that certainty at 
this stage. 

 
Q. Thank you.  Mr Kerr, can I ask you to perhaps outline by use of illustrations the various 

routes proposed, both planning permission routes, the access, the route to be purchased 
by Network Rail, and also discuss the various iterations which we have had in relation to 
the detail of the access and indeed the whole site? 

 
Mr Lake:  Sir, if I could just intervene at this point. I am slightly concerned if we are going to 

start going through evidence of precise routes and iterations, particularly bearing in mind 
the fact that I understand it is a question that has been raised by the Private Bills Unit 
that there was not any evidence of an exact route.  There was one route proffered in a 
plan attached to the original evidence but it was quite clearly stated to be preliminary 
and subject to further design.  I would be put in a materially disadvantaged position of n 
to being able to respond to any evidence that is led now in this way. 

 
Assessor:  I think I have been quite helpful, Mr McCallum, to date in allowing the type of 

evidence that you have brought forward, but we must be clear that this is not a forum for 
negotiation or to bring forward new pieces of evidence. I get the impression from Mr 
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Lake that that is his basic concern, and I would have to rule that I cannot allow this.  
What you do outside of this room is for you, and you know the Bill Committee’s position 
on that.  You have until the 31st to sort this, and if you have any proposals then these 
could be the subject of negotiation. I do not want to cut you off completely but I am 
siding with Mr Lake on this one. 

 
Mr McCallum:  Sir, I understand.  Perhaps in terms of the detailed iterations which I referred to, 

the plan which we have promoted is the one attached to our further evidence and 
submitted to that further evidence. That was the plan referred to, so I think Mr Lake will 
have seen the iteration which we referred to.  I do make the point in terms that it is a 
detailed iteration of access which we would like, and the Promoter’s have not put 
forward a detailed access route that is part of the Bill, and I do understand that.  But 
where we are coming from is that we would like greater certainty in terms of access.  In 
other words, we would like the Promoters to minimise land take in providing an access, 
and this was an iteration which would achieve that and also would achieve the objectives 
of the Promoter; so there are in effect two elements to our concerns.    The principal one 
is of timing of access - 

 
Assessor:   I understand that. 
 
Mr McCallum:   The routes of the access points which I think he is referring to is merely to 

detail the routes which would be our preferred routes. 
 
Assessor:  Mr Lake, would you like to come back? 
 
Mr Lake:  No, sir. 
 
Assessor:  Within the frame that I have offered you, please carry on.  I do not want to cut you 

off, but we are not able to make this an open discussion of the various possibilities that 
may be available.  Your purpose here today is to illuminate the written evidence, and to 
allow Mr Lake a suitable opportunity of questioning you on that evidence.  We all know 
the rules, let’s keep to them. 

 
Mr McCallum:  Mr Kerr, as the Assessor has said, can you demonstrate by use of plans purely 

to illustrate the routes over planning permission, and describe how that may be 
interfered with by operation of the Bill?  

 
Assessor:  [Confers]  I am checking on the rules, so keep to them, Mr McCallum!  Mr Lake, you 

have a problem? 
 
Mr Lake:  I am just concerned that reference has been invited to plans and details of planning 

permission, none of which have been lodged with the evidence, which does not allow me 
to go further; but it may not come to very much at the end of the day so I don‘t want to 
take up a lot of time with an objection. 

 
Assessor:  What we have in front of us is what the Promoter is promoting.  We are not here for 

Mr McCallum to promote something else, we are here to establish whether the evidence 
that he has provided has sufficient substance in it to amend the Bill. I am going to give 
him a little bit of leeway. 

 
Mr Lake:  Certainly, sir. 
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Mr McCallum:  So can I not ask Mr Kerr to give illustrations -? 
 
Assessor:  No, what you are going to do is promote a series of alternatives, aren’t you?  What 

are you promoting?  
 
Mr McCallum:  The purpose of this is not to promote alternatives to the route, it is to explain 

perhaps so the Assessor understands without this explanation the particular access 
routes and the particular land take which the Promoter will take by operation of the Bill.  
What we are trying to demonstrate is that that land take will prevent us getting access to 
our site for the purposes of our development, and that is the thrust of our evidence. 

 
Assessor:  That is a compensation issue as far as I can see.  You don’t have planning 

permission at the moment; you have outline planning permission. I have not seen this 
planning permission, and it seems to me a little odd that you have detailed planning 
permission for an access but outline only for the ground to which it gives access, so I 
would like to have a look at that; but at the same time – 

 
Mr McCallum:  Sir, in my submissions there are no planning, commercial or practical 

impediments to Maple Oak’s development.  They have outline permission, they have 
permission in principle for this development.  We have heard from Mr Aitken that they 
are far down the line of negotiations to have an end user.  [Pause] 

 
Assessor:  Carry on. 
 
Mr McCallum:  Sir, Mr Kerr’s evidence would be purely a matter of trying to illustrate. It is not 

trying to put anything further in evidence, it is purely a matter of assisting visualisation of 
the problem with which we are faced, if there are no objections to that. 

 
Assessor:  Carry on. I have advice on my left and I have my own judgment, and I will apply 

them both. 
 
Mr McCallum:  Thank you, sir.  Mr Kerr, if you can run through the land take which will be taken 

by Network Rail, and also detail how that will affect our access to our site? 
 
Mr Kerr:  [Holding up map]  The blue area is the area which we have planning consent for, as 

you come off the main roundabout on the main road into the site and off into the 
residential. 

 
Assessor:  Can I see that? 
A. Yes, that is the final bit along, and it shows you where it came in.  The orange comes off 

here, and Network Rail have not to take this area of land to put this road in, put the 
roundabout here, which is primarily rerouted so that they could put it in while Edgar Allen 
were still operating so it misses the buildings on the site, otherwise this is the planning 
permission which we had designed initially, which was the optimum route for Maple 
Oak’s development. 

 
Mr McCallum:  Sir, if I may summarise the issues in our objection, because I am concerned 

that perhaps the way it has been presented has confused the issue of route and timing 
of access, if I can summarise our position in if you like my closing statement but allow 
the witnesses any points of clarification that they may require? 
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Assessor:  I would rather have the witnesses questioned. 
 
Mr McCallum:  Of course, I mean after that point if I can be allowed the opportunity to 

summarise the issues then I think perhaps it will add clarification after cross-
examination. 

 
Assessor:  I would rather have your closing submissions at the right moment, okay?  Do you 

have any more questions of your witnesses?  [No]  Mr Lake, do you have any 
questions? 

 
Mr Lake:  Yes sir, if I may. 
 
Assessor:  You may. 
 
Mr Lake:  Just so there is no doubt about this, because it is a concern that floats around the 

objection, it is clear that the access road that is proposed by the Promoter is going to be 
an adopted road, so it is one from which you would be able to take access as you would 
from any adopted road? 

 
Mr Kerr:  Yes, that is correct. 
 
Q. I take it you are aware that one of the objections that has been voiced by Maple Oak and 

still remains outstanding is their desire that the Promoter should minimise any adverse 
impact on Edgar Allen as far as possible?  [No response]  Are you aware that that is an 
objection that has been put forward at the moment? 

A. To minimise the impact on Edgar Allen? 
 
Q. Yes. 
 
Mr McCallum:  Sir, if I may answer? 
 
Mr Kerr:  My answer to that is sorry, I don’t know. 
 
Assessor:  Mr Kerr, that is Group 6.  I think you had access to the evidence of Group 6? 
A. No. 
 
Assessor:  Is that correct Mr Lake? 
 
Mr Lake:  It is actually an objection that is made by Maple Oak, that we should minimise the 

impact on Edgar Allen.  
 
Assessor:  There is no need to take that further. 
 
Mr Lake:  Thank you sir.  Now, again I don’t think there is any dispute that as things stand, 

leaving aside any question of construction for railway, Maple Oak are not due to have 
access to this site until 1 April 2009? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. So why is it within your response to the Promoter’s evidence you claim that it is 
absolutely imperative that you have an access in place by 1 April 2009?  You are not 
going to get that from Edgar Allen are you? 

A. When you say we will have it in place, is it not January 2010 that it has to be in place?  
That is my understanding. 

 
Q. Can we just take it this way?  If someone was reading your written evidence and saw 

reference to the necessity for an access by 1 April 2009, you accept that that would be 
completely impracticable if it wasn’t for the railway? 

A. Sorry, could you explain that again? 
 
Q. If you do not get access until 1 April 2009 there is absolutely no chance that you would 

be able to construct an access to be operational by that date. 
A. Yes, that is correct.  Yes. 
 
Q. And in subsequent correspondence you have now started to state that it would be 

absolutely imperative that the access be constructed by 1 January 2010, as seemingly a 
development upon your written evidence.  Is that correct? 

A. Yes, that is correct. 
 
Q. So even looking at this changed position that would require you to get on to the site on 1 

April 2009, demolish what is there at present, clean up the site and construct a new 
access road? 

A. We don’t necessarily need to demolish the site, but we could certainly start the access 
road, we could certainly start demolition, we could certainly start a lot of these works 
simultaneously. 

 
Q. It would require demolition of any buildings that were on or adjacent to the route of the 

proposed access? 
A. Correct. 
 
Q. So 1 January is really the very earliest possible date that Maple Oak could hope to have 

an access even if it wasn’t for the railway? 
A. In construction terms do you mean – physical construction terms? 
 
Q. In any practical terms. 
A. Yes. 
 
Q. Yes; and you will be aware – and correct me if you are not aware – that the Committee 

when considering Stage 1 of this Bill have already considered the question of time limit 
for compulsory acquisition, and have indicated that it should be reduced from 10 years to 
five years and have said they do not want any further evidence on the matter, their 
decision on that is final? 

A. I can’t really comment on that. 
 
Q. If I can put it another way round, any obligation that you sought to have introduced into 

the Bill to require the Promoter to construct access to your site at a date earlier than all 
the other land would be overriding what the Committee have said about compulsory 
acquisition? 

A. Sorry, can you explain that again? 
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Q. You can take it from me that there has been consideration in the Committee as to the 
dates by which compulsory powers of acquisition should be exercised, and it appears 
that what is favoured is that the powers of acquisition should be exercised within five 
years? 

A. Five years from -? 
 
Q. From Royal Assent. 
A. Right. 
 
Q. If you want your access to be constructed and operational by 1 January 2010 that is 

requiring in a sense those parts of the compulsory acquisition powers to be exercised at 
a much sooner date? 

A. I am not really sure it is within my expertise. 
 
Q. Well, I won’t press the matter. 
A. I can’t really answer that one. 
 
Q. I think the point is apparent.  Looking at the question of the route, what has been 

proffered by indication to the plan, is it fair to say that the route which is contained within 
your planning permission intrudes further upon the current foundry buildings than the 
routes proposed by the Promoter? 

A. Yes. 
 
Q. So in adopting the route that they have rather than your route, the Promoter has 

attempted to minimise the land take and the effect on the current buildings? 
A. The position of the current buildings in my opinion to Maple Oak is of no concern when it 

comes to the access. 
 
Q. I am not asking about Maple Oak’s concern, I am just dealing with a simple question of 

fact – that the proposed route prepared by the Promoter has less impact on the existing 
buildings than that which is in your permission? 

 
Mr Aitken:  Other than the requirement to provide access to the golf course. 
A. The answer is just as I said.  Network Rail won’t be interested in that building, so – as far 

as the existing site is concerned and the location of the building, it is going to be 
demolished so I would say that Maple Oak have no interest in minimising it to the 
existing buildings.  Edgar Allen do, but not Maple Oak. 

 
Mr Lake:  You have raised I think a question of whether or not the Promoter is seeking to take 

or do the minimum possible, is that correct? 
A. Yes. 
 
Q. Now, could you hold up again the plan which indicates the planning permission that you 

have overlaid with the route proposed in the Bill? 
A. Yes.  [Holding up plans] 
 
Q. I think the blue is the route that you have the planning permission for? 
A. Yes. 
 
Q. Now, I accept that the extension of the road where it runs down to the right of that plan 

towards the golf course is something that you haven’t got in your planning permission? 
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A. That’s right, yes. 
 
Q. Looking at the question of the location of the roundabout from which the various 

accesses are to be taken, the Promoter has placed that in an area which has less impact 
on the buildings than the location where you have placed it? 

A. On the buildings – 
 
Mr Aitken:  As existing, yes. 
 
A. On the buildings, that is correct.  
 
Mr Aitken:  But we would argue that is perhaps irrelevant given they are going to be 

demolished. 
A. That is correct. 
 
Assessor:  One at a time, Mr Aitken, thank you very much. 
 
Mr Lake:  And the roundabout intrudes into the site in general to a lesser extent on the plans 

proposed by the Promoter than those in your planning permission?  It is closer to the 
edge of the site, if I can put it like that? 

A. It is, but that [Indicating orange route] is of concern. That is quite a lot of land that eats 
into the proposed development, but also that was - 

 
Q. I should say just for the sake of the transcript, in case someone might be reading the 

transcript later, when you say “that” you are talking about - 
A. Yes, I am referring to the orange route, the proposed Network Rail route; but this was 

designed in a way that produced the maximum impact for the development for the 
superstore, so it is actually orientated towards the front door of the development. 

 
Assessor:  And this is a superstore which does not have planning permission.  There is an 

outline planning permission for a superstore somewhere on that site? 
A. Yes. 
 
Mr Lake:  And just for the avoidance of any doubt, the Promoter are currently engaged with you 

in discussions with a view to finding a mutually acceptable view as to what would be an 
access road that would meet everyone’s requirements? 

A. Yes. 
 
Mr Aitken:  That discussion has developed to a degree that we are getting ever more 

comfortable. 
 
Mr Lake:  No further questions. 
 
Assessor:  Mr McCallum, would you like to tidy up at all? 
 
Mr McCallum:  Yes, sir.  Just to clarify, Mr Kerr, Mr Lake asked you about the programme.  As 

clarification, can you confirm that you prepared that programme, and that that 
programme was, would you say, a ‘roomy’ programme in terms of construction starting 
April 2009 and finishing for January 2010? 

 
Mr Kerr:  Yes, that is correct. 
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Q. So you can’t see any practical impediments to Maple Oak completing development in 

that time? 
A. No. 
 
Q. On the issue of time for compulsory acquisition, can you confirm that Maple Oak’s 

concerns relate to the provision of an access route?  Can you clarify Maple Oak’s 
concerns in relation to compulsory acquisition and what impact that may have on their 
ability to provide the route themselves? 

A. Obviously they need a route in there by January 2010, and they need assurance that 
they can get access to the land to build that route that they need for that purpose. 

 
Q. And in terms of the Network Rail land take for their proposed access route, would that 

impede Maple Oak from implementing an access into the site?  [No response]  Sorry, let 
me put it another way.  Would Maple Oak be prevented from updating their current 
access or implementing their new planning permission access if Network Rail took the 
land that they propose under the Bill? 

A. Yes. 
 
Q. Thank you. Just looking at the question of routes, can you confirm to the Assessor that 

the routes promoted by Maple Oak in our written evidence, and that is the route that you 
provided attached to the further written evidence, is in fact a route which takes account 
of the land which Maple Oak are purchasing, and is not in fact our planning permission 
route? 

A. Yes, that is the orange route shown in that plan. 
 
Q. And the detail of that route, can you explain very briefly the reasons why we are 

promoting that detailed access point as opposed to other iterations which Network Rail 
suggested? 

A. Sorry, I don’t understand the question. 
 
Q. You have entered into discussions with Network Rail and there have been a number of 

iterations of route which follow the overall land take proposed by Network Rail?  
A. Mm. 
 
Q. Why is the route which we attached to our additional evidence our preferred route? 
A. It takes into account Network Rail’s requirement for that, and our requirement to enter 

the site – our requirements and theirs. 
 
Q. Right.  Would you say it minimises the land take and the sterilisation of land on our site? 
A. They obviously are taking up more land by putting in this extra road and you can’t get 

away from that.  It is sterilising the land. My opinion is if the roundabout goes there, there 
is already a parking area that Maple Oak were going to put in there and that obviously 
sterilises that parking area which was coming off the planned roundabout, so that is the 
effect it has on the original development plans. 

 
Q. But not so much the original development plans to the extent that we accept that they 

will have to put in an access to the golf course and to the maintenance depot.  The route 
proposed in our additional evidence accommodates that, but would you say minimises 
the impact on Maple Oak? 
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A. Yes, it addresses the requirement that Network Rail have.  It is the minimum solution I 
think for land take, for Network Rail to access that other area that they need to access. 

 
Assessor:  You will appreciate that this is for you to tidy up, not to elicit a whole new range of 

evidence from which I cut you off at the beginning.  You are pulling out all your 
alternatives here, aren’t you? 

 
Mr McCallum:  Not all of them, sir, no, just some of them! 
 
Assessor:  Could you restrict yourself, please, to tidying up statements?  That is the proposition 

here, not to introduce a whole new raft of evidence. 
 
Mr McCallum:  I was just trying to clarify, sir, that it is not our planning permission route which 

we are promoting. 
 
Assessor:  I think that is a pretty clearly made point now.  Mr Kerr and Mr Aitken, can I thank 

you very much for coming and giving oral evidence this morning. I recognise it has been 
a hectic morning.   

 
Now Mr Lake, you have a maximum of five minutes to make any closing statements, to 
be followed by Mr McCallum the same. 

 
Mr Lake:  Thank you sir.  In accordance with what I said earlier I can push the limit of the 

closing statement only to the matter on which evidence has been heard, and not stray 
into the matters where parties are resting. 

 
Assessor:  That is for you, and I think since there has been no cross-examination of the other 

matters that would be correct. 
 

Closing Submissions 
 
Mr Lake:  Dealing with access a number of issues arise, and the general submission is that the 

objectors have not substantiated their objection and it ought not to be sustained.  First, in 
respect of a loss of access, it is clear that their current access will not be stopped up 
until the new one is in place.  In relation to the question of whether the access will be 
available for their use it is clear that it will be an adopted road from which they will be 
able to take access. 

 
 In relation to the proposed line of access, the line in the Bill may be refined further and it 

has been indicated that there is a desire to reduce land take and a commitment to that 
effect.  The objector has produced no evidence of an alternative line of sufficient clarity 
that it could be incorporated into the Bill.  This is not a competition between the route 
contained in their planning permission and the route that the Promoter has put into the 
Bill.  The route that is in the Bill includes an additional spur down to the golf club and the 
maintenance depot, and that is a critical part of the proposed railway development and 
must be preserved. 

 
 As to the need to minimise the effect of the access, it is clear that the Promoter is and 

remains willing to enter into agreement with Maple Oak, with a view to arriving at a 
mutually satisfactory solution.  On this basis no amendment is required. 
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 On the question of the timing of access this too is largely a matter of agreement, and it 
has been indicated that the proposed agreement will contain what have been called 
‘step in rights’ whereby if the objector is on site and in a position to construct an access 
first, they may construct the agreed access to the appropriate standards, and thereby 
one would hope get it on a timescale that would be convenient to them.  If they do not do 
that, the Promoter will construct the access.  It is however necessary that the powers to 
construct the access and to acquire the land set out in the Bill remain, because if the 
objector was not to construct the access for some reason it is imperative that the 
Promoter is able to get there to progress and complete the project. 

 
 The evidence that has been presented in the additional statement of evidence, or the 

response to the Promoter’s written evidence, to the effect that the access must be in 
place by April 2009 is wholly unrealistic, notwithstanding the fact that that is the first date 
on which the objector could properly have access to the site. 

 
 Finally, if it is the case that the required access does affect the development, its layout 

and what area of land is available for development, that is something which is wholly a 
compensation issue and is not something which should give rise to any need to amend 
the Bill, and does not arise for consideration in this hearing. 

 
 In summary, nothing has been substantiated that would require an amendment to the 

Bill, and I invite you to conclude that this objection should be rejected. 
 
Assessor:  Thank you Mr Lake; Mr McCallum? 
 
Mr McCallum:  Thank you sir.  Maple Oak are to construct a retail and residential development 

on their site at Bathgate.  Maple Oak have the support of the local authority, and will be 
providing amenities.  There are no planning, commercial or practical impediments to 
Maple Oak’s development.  We have heard from Mr Aitken that commercial agreements 
are at an advanced stage, and Maple Oak are having to commit to the end users now.  
Timing of implementation of the development is therefore of crucial importance. 

 
 Maple Oak consider this development to represent the most important current attribute 

of their site and would like this to be protected.  We consider that the Bill’s process is the 
best and most practical forum to address these concerns, which are purely timing and 
programming issues. 

 
 In relation to the timing of access I would submit that current access will be stopped up.  

Current access would need to be widened and upgraded if it were to be used for the 
future development.  Land take permitted by compulsory purchase rights under the Bill 
would prevent Maple Oak from acquiring the land required to undertake those upgrading 
works for the current access.  In any case the railway scheme, as I say, will require that 
access to be stopped up permanently at some point, and so it would not make practical 
sense for Maple Oak to plan their development around that access. 

 
 Maple Oak require to shape their development and operate their retail and residential 

development around the permanent access – and just to add clarification I know that the 
dates have differed slightly – but from 5 January 2010.  Maple Oak accept that the Bill 
requires the Promoter to implement a new access, and by and large Maple Oak are 
happy with the route that that will take.  Indeed Maple Oak have planning permission 
along a relatively similar route. 
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 In a ‘non-railway world’ therefore, Maple Oak would acquire the land necessary to 

upgrade the current access to make it suitable for the intended development use, or 
could implement a new access along the route contemplated by the Promoter or 
contemplated by the planning permission.  However, the Bill will give the Promoter the 
power to purchase compulsorily the land which would be required to upgrade the current 
access and the land that would be required to implement the new access.  Until that new 
access is in place they cannot operate the retail and residential development. It is, as I 
say, therefore purely a timing issue. 

 
 As discussed, Maple Oak and the Promoter have had preliminary discussions to attempt 

to reach an agreement which would give me, in quotes, “comfort” that the development 
will not be locked up.  There are many discrepancies or many areas of that agreement 
which would not operate to give those assurances, and I am sure that will be negotiated 
over the next week – but to achieve the certainty required by Maple Oak, we would ask 
that the Promoter be required under the Bill to have the new access operational by 5 
January 2010, or given that there may be some delay to the Royal Assent, a time of 
perhaps six months after the date of Royal Assent. 

 
 Turning briefly to look at and clarify our concerns over that access route, Maple Oak 

would like to ensure that the access route is put in place along the lines shown attached 
to our additional evidence.  That is not the planning permission route, that is a route 
which is one of the iterations promoted by Network Rail.  In meetings Network Rail have 
suggested various iterations, some of which would sterilise large areas of Maple Oak’s 
car parking spaces and others which would have the minimum impact, which is the route 
we promote.   

 
 Maple Oak believes the route shown attached to their additional evidence addresses the 

Promoter’s needs and minimises the development area which Maple Oak would lose.  
The Promoter does not seem unhappy with the route suggested by Maple Oak, and so 
to give us some certainty Maple Oak would like a provision in the Bill providing for this 
route to be followed.  Thank you. 

 
Assessor:  Thank you very much indeed, Mr McCallum.  That concludes the evidence from 

Group 7, thank you very much. 
 
[Group 7 hearing concluded at 1.01 p.m.] 
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